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Committee Meeting followed by 

Extraordinary General Meeting
at The Priory Rooms, Birmingham
Saturday 11 November 2017

Present:
	Dave Morris (Chair)
	London Friends of Greenspaces Network and Haringey Friends of Parks Forum

	Sarah Royal (CEO)
	Birmingham Open Spaces Forum (BOSF)

	Michelle Parker (Vice Chair)
	Adur & Green Spaces Worthing Partnership

	Paul Todd
	Keep Britain Tidy (KBT)

	Martin Willis
	Nottingham Open Spaces Forum

	John Gilliver
	Doncaster Green Spaces Network

	Marion Williams
	Newcastle Parks Forum

	Wasyl Strutynskyj
	Manchester Assoc of Open Space Societies (AMOSS)

	Ann Ault
	Walsall Green Space network

	Michael Straw
	Greenwood Forum, Nottinghamshire

	Nigel Sharp (Sec.)

	North West Parks Friends Forum (NWPFF)


Apologies

	Roland Bruce (Treasurer)
	Bristol Parks Forum

	John Kerr
	Edinburgh Parks Forum

	Shelly Quinton-Hulme
	Friends of Trafford’s Parks and Green Spaces

	Barbara Rouse
	Sefton Parks and Green Spaces

	Keri Lloyd
	South Staffordshire Network of Friends Groups

	Lynn Wetenhall
	Exeter Green Spaces Network

	Peter Turner
	Natural Kirklees

	Denise Turner
	Brighton & Hove Green Spaces Forum

	Gino Satti
	Glasgow Parks Forum

	Bhupinder Dev
	Leeds Parks and Green Space Forum

	Robert Lee 
	Wirral Parks Forum; North West Parks Friends Forum


The meeting comprised 2 parts: a Committee meeting followed by a single agenda item EGM

[A] NFPGS COMMITTEE MEETING
	Minute
	Action

	
	

	1.   Minutes of Previous Meeting (17.6.17 Committee only) & Matters Arising
	

	Minutes of the June Committee meeting were agreed.
Following the meeting the member database has been updated (on-going) and the NFPGS Constitution revised as a draft to comply with requirements necessary for NFPGS to become a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO).

PT advised that an initial parks sector community contact for Northern Ireland is Nicola Fitzsimons (Keep Northern Ireland Beautiful).  

PT (KBT) was thanked for the financial contribution from the 2017 Love Parks Week campaign which has supported the NFPGS website redevelopment.
DM will be following up the adoption of additional Memorandums of Understanding (MoU).


	DM

	2.   NFPGS Finances
	

	Funds have now been transferred to a new account with Unity Trust Bank with committee officer permissions. It was noted that the proposed change to CIO status would enable NFPGS to seek additional funding streams such as Esmée Fairbairn Foundation (EFF) grant aid. 

SR agreed to contact EFF to explore options for advance funding based on an initial offer of a ‘micro-grant’ to support NFPGS CIO development. This follows successful EFF support for BOSF which included a provision of development funds to assist NFPGS to enable preparation of the Strategic Business Plan and recommendations to move towards CIO status.
PT advised that no further progress has been made on a possible KBT Big Lottery Fund bid in partnership with NFPGS to support parks and green space community development in the NE England. He expects development following the return of a colleague from maternity leave. 


	SR
PT

	3. Communications
	

	NS confirmed progress reviewing and revising the membership database to include additional groups and ensure active contacts and links to member websites, facebook pages, etc. He is liaising with the webmaster to update this site accordingly, including a map summarising the distribution of area hubs.
The potential to include additional NFPGS information and guidance material and improved links between member sites including KBT was noted.

DM and SR continue to produce national campaign updates and newsletter bulletins, MF covers twitter @natfedparks. The NFPGS Facebook site needs reviewing. The need to ensure co-ordinated promotion was noted with potential for greater links between various platforms and partners, notably KBT.
NS reported that through the revised website and e-mail links NFPGS has received 12 recent enquiries, including queries re. membership and requests for support including funding, insurance and green space threats/ campaign advice.

He noted that individual groups seeking support are either directed to existing local networks or encouraged to develop new local links and liaise with NFPGS to create new area hubs. He added that requests for advice will inform further website development which should include guidance material and templates.

Further enquiries have included links with new Forums representing groups in Brighton & Hove, Exeter and Sunderland.  


	NS
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	4. Partnerships & MoUs
	

	DM confirmed that alongside the strong links well-established with KBT additional MoU have been drafted to develop ties with Fields in Trust and Groundwork. Links will be strengthened through membership of the new Parks Action Group (see item5. below) and MoU are expected to be duly finalised and adopted.
SR suggested an additional possible link with the Federation of City Farms & Community Gardens (Director Chris Blythe is a member of BOSF).

	DM
SR/DM

	5. Campaigning
	

	Public Parks Inquiry

DM provided a brief résumé of action which culminated in the 2016 Dept. Communities & Local Government (DCLG) Select Committee Public Parks Inquiry. Following the report (Feb. 2017) and after an impasse due to the General Election, the Government appointed Marcus Jones MP as minister with responsibilities including parks and formally responded to the Select Committee report in September. 
https://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/communities-and-local-government-committee/inquiries/parliament-2015/public-parks-16-17/
Parks Action Group
Government action includes the convening of a sectoral Parks Action Group (PAG) which will include NFPGS alongside other influential parks bodies including The Parks Alliance, HLF, Groundwork, FiT and KBT. The inaugural meeting (23/11) will establish Terms of Reference following which the PAG will work to consider actions to inform and shape the Government’s future policy-making and safeguard parks for future generations.     

These reports acknowledge the important role of parks community groups and recommendations from the original report include support for area parks forums and networks which NFPGS is best placed to deliver. 
It should be noted that the first PAG meeting, to be held on 23rd Nov and to be chaired by the Minister for Parks, was originally scheduled to be hosted by the NFPGS at Dave’s park (at his community-run centre there). But unfortunately due to the Minister’s commitments it was rearranged for Westminster.

DM reiterated the NFPGS ambition that parks should be a statutory service, adequately resourced to ensure all parks are maintained to a Green Flag Award standard. He stressed the importance of NFPGS as an independent grassroots, community voice in the PAG meetings. 
SR highlighted the need to ensure the NFPGS membership is fully engaged and kept informed of PAG progress. Clarification on the public status of meeting is required – will minutes be available to share?   

Alongside the sectoral group, a cross departmental Parks Action Group including policy leads from the Home Office, DCLG, Dept. of Education and Dept. for Health. MF noted possible additional links with the National Cross System Group in relation to health and SR stressed the importance of Natural Capital and the value of green space.

SR has invited representatives from the DCLG to visit Birmingham and witness the activity of parks community groups first hand with BOSF.    

NFPGS is also active as an advisory member of The Parks Alliance, a cross-sector lobby group which includes private, public and third sector members involved in the management, maintenance and use of parks.

Strategic Environmental Plan

The Government (DEFRA) is producing a strategic 25 year environmental plan (25YEP) with additional relevance to the PAG.

London Parks Charter

DM introduced the London Parks Charter which has been devised as a focus for campaigning in the capital with potential for wider adoption. DM invited members to endorse the Charter and include NFPGS alongside others backing the campaign, including Parks for London and CPRE London.

Although a concern was expressed that the inclusion of ‘legal duty’ in the Charter might need clarification if not to prove onerous if responsibilities are passed onto community groups or Trusts it was agreed overwhelmingly to endorse the Charter. There was a suggestion that the charter bullet points are re-ordered to show ‘Ensure adequate long-term resources for on-going maintenance, management and improvements‘ as the top item.      

Parks Protection Conference

Ongoing consideration of a possible future joint event with FiT and others, deferred until CIO status is confirmed. NS noted guidance links could be included on the website in the interim. 

Citizenship and Civic Engagement Inquiry

NFPGS submitted evidence to this House of Lords Select Committee particularly highlighting the contribution of parks as a focus for inclusive community activity and engagement. This evidence is included in the select committee publications.

http://www.parliament.uk/citizenship-civic-engagement 
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	6.   Events 
	

	In October Wirral hosted WUPEC (World Urban Parks European Congress). DM contributed to a community focussed workshop, SR and NS also attended sessions.
NFPGS will attend the FiT Awards 29/11 and present a community group award. DM will be speaking at the Westminster Parks Conference the following day.

DM is due to attend an event in Cardiff (6/12) which it is hoped will develop NFPGS links in Wales.

	 

	7.   AOB
	

	A recent Greenspace Scotland survey showing green space usage and satisfaction down was noted as a possible disturbing indication of current and future trends. 
http://www.greenspacescotland.org.uk/greenspace-survey-2017.aspx

	


[B] NFPGS EXTRAORDINARY GENERAL MEETING

	1. Introduction and background 
	

	DM introduced the meeting: to consider the revised NFPGS constitution and, if adopted, to elect trustees.
The move is the culmination of a process started with the preparation of a Strategic Business Plan for NFPGS, available to view at:

https://www.natfedparks.org.uk/pdf/NFPGS_Strategic_Plan_Feb_2016.pdf
The adoption of this Plan in 2016 initiated a process of structural and operational status review for NFPGS which agreed at its AGM (21/1/17) to work towards becoming a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO).
NFPGS is indebted to Carey Baff (BOSF Chair) for advice and assistance in adapting the existing NFPGS constitution to comply with CIO requirements.

DM stressed that NFPGS wishes to remain a democratic, accountable grassroots organisation and CIO status will introduce an additional layer of governance with the appointment of Trustees. It is proposed these be drawn from the existing Committee of NFPGS officers and may include other members to form an Advisory Committee.

There will be a minimum 2 general (member) meetings each year including the AGM, supplemented by Advisory Committee meetings. In terms of member representation it is intended to move towards a streamlined structure with regional representatives attending the Committee meetings, providing greater engagement and continuity.
DM concluded confirming the intention to discuss the final draft Constitution document which, subject to any amendments and member approval by at least two thirds of those present, would subsequently be sent to the Charity Commission for their approval and registration. 
 
	

	2.  Discussion of draft new NFPGS Constitution
	

	A summary of comment and discussion follows:

P.2; Item 6. (1)(c)
Concern expressed that Trustees may not receive remuneration and that this could result in loss of expertise. It was noted that in such circumstances a Trustee could step down but remain a member of the Advisory Committee avoiding any loss of knowledge. This is considered good practice to ensure anyone receiving payment is open and avoid any suggestion of influencing or unduly benefiting from financial matters.   
P.13; Item 12. (3)(b)
The draft document included a maximum number of 15 charity trustees. Following review of current and future NFPGS membership it was noted that in there are 9 designated regions in England, plus 3 for Northern Ireland, Wales and Scotland - a total of 12 regional representatives. If these augment the previous 4 co-opted officer Trustees and 2 co-opted specialists a revised maximum total of 18 should be inserted.
P.13-14; Item 12. (4)

Query whether First Charity Trustees should be named and included in the Constitution. DM to clarify.
P.15; items 15. 16. 
Discussion regarding retirement and re-appointment of Trustees. There was concern at the loss of continuity and NFPGS stability if / when all first Trustees stand down. After debate it was noted that continuity may be maintained by Trustees being reappointed to a different post. It was recommended that, subject to further advice, the heading for Item 16. Be amended to read: 

‘Reappointment of charity trustees to specific posts’.   

In relation to this it was agreed to review the length of tenure for officer positions at the next AGM. 
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	3. Adoption of final draft new Constitution
	

	Subject to the agreed revisions noted above, DM proposed adoption of the new Constitution. It was agreed unanimously (as proposer, DM abstained) to adopt and progress NFPGS towards becoming a CIO. 


	all note

	4. Election of First Charity Trustees
	

	The NFPGS officers: Dave Morris, Sarah Royal, Michelle Furtado, Roland Bruce and Nigel Sharp were elected as the first Trustees, subject to approval as a CIO.


	all note

	5. General discussion
	

	Following conclusion of the EGM business, group discussion followed:

NFPGS Co-ordination and membership development 

It was noted that the expected forthcoming approval of NFPGS as a CIO presents an opportunity to relaunch the organisation with appropriate promotion to raise awareness and target additional members. This should be supported by continued development of the website and supporting media, with further opportunities to continue to revise the member database and develop the network.

Although regional conferences have initiated network development there is a need to revisit these links and consolidate membership. Discussion followed about an opt out or opt in approach to membership messages with a view to rationalising the database.

Local-national issues  
Discussion followed about new regimes and approaches – Newcastle is about to discuss transfer of 15% the city’s parks and public green spaces to a city parks Trust but there is concern whether this approach can sustain the management of the full estate. Other new regime approaches threaten the integrity of parks and open spaces with potential division and fragmentation of local assets.

PT noted a need for groups to take action, lobby and campaign if concerned or dissatisfied with local matters. NS added that there are positive messages to be employed, stressing the need for groups to become parks advocates, promoting the many benefits and virtues of their sites.

The need to share good news and successes was highlighted – the new Brighton & Hove Forum has successfully lobbied against cuts to their ranger service.  
The valuable role of forums to provide group support was noted with concern to counter austerity-led apathy and groups becoming disheartened. Groundwork has launched a programme of support for engaging with young people.
http://www.ourbrightfuture.co.uk/portfolio/green-leaders/
With 26 Green Flag awards on University sites now, PT noted opportunities linked to students and their campuses getting involved with area forums and friends groups, while others highlighted engagement with businesses through awaydays and corporate social responsibility (CSR) which can even develop into an income stream. MS cited a site where income has been generated by the introduction of a wind turbine. 


	

	6. Date of next meeting
	

	It was agreed that the next meeting would be for the Committee (the ‘Advisory Committee’ to give its full name), to be held late Jan. / early Feb. 2018.

	officers
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